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SULLIVAN:  This is an oral history interview being conducted with Professor Bill Wolfe and 
Lee Sullivan on May 27, 2008.  Professor Wolfe, thanks for sitting down to talk with us. 
 
WOLFE:  You’re welcome.  It’s a pleasure. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Thank you.  I wanted to start by asking a little bit about your background and 
education:  where you grew up and how you first became interested in science. 
 
WOLFE:  Okay.  Interestingly enough, I grew up about 20 miles away from Bob Shannon in 
Yonkers, New York.  I got interested in science towards the end of my high school career where 
I took a course in physics, and it seemed like a good thing to do. 
 
SULLIVAN:  How so? 
 
WOLFE:  You could get real answers.  The answers were definite.  It wasn't like philosophy or 
history, and it looked like you would really learn about the universe and be ready to contribute as 
well. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  So having developed that interest, what did you move onto after high 
school? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, I signed up for chemical engineering, and I went to Bucknell University, a small 
school in Pennsylvania.  After my first semester, I discovered that I really didn't like slide rule 
and I really didn't like mechanical drawing, and those were two of the key courses in 
engineering.  I said, “To heck with this,” and I switched over to physics, and it was one of the 
best things I’ve ever done in my life. 
 
SULLIVAN:  It sounds like your first interest in science was actually kindled by a physics class 
in high school, so what made you go for chemical engineering at first when you went to college? 
 
WOLFE:  Because I really didn't know what a physicist did in life.  But I knew engineers did 
things, and so I signed up for engineering.  It turns out, yeah, I have really ended up being an 
engineer.  You know, big physics background, but it was all applied physics, which is hardly 
different from engineering. 
 
SULLIVAN:  When along the path did your interest in optics get kindled? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, that’s another interesting story.   
 
SULLIVAN:  Good. 
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WOLFE:  Let me give you two parts of it.  One is when I was 22, I went to the University of 
Michigan—a little earlier than that—but I was sent to Korea on a research expedition.  So I’ve 
never been in the military service, but I went to Korea in 1954.  Came back from Korea, and they 
said, “Okay, Bill.  What do you want to do?”  At Michigan in the Institute of Science and 
Technology, we had radar.  We had sonar.  We had acoustics.  We had an infrared lab.  I said, 
“Well you know, I know about radar and I know about sonar, but I’ve never heard about 
infrared.  So it must be a relatively new field, and I’m going to get into a new field.” 
 
SULLIVAN:  You say you were sent on this Korean research expedition.  By whom? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, the University of Michigan had a cooperative arrangement with the Operations 
Research Office, and the Operations Research Office wanted to carry out some experiments in 
Korea on the battlefield.  So Michigan loaned us to ORO, and we all went to Korea. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And so you were on the battlefield in Korea. 
 
WOLFE:  About a month after the war stopped.  As a side issue, the experiments did not really 
work out. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Can you talk about what they were aimed at? 
 
WOLFE:  Oh yeah.  One was to monitor all the communications—no, I’m sorry—to monitor the 
traffic in a division, the rolling traffic.  Can you tell what a division’s intentions are by 
monitoring the rolling traffic?  Well, all was fine until Marilyn Monroe came to entertain the 
troops and the whole experiment went down the tube! 
 
SULLIVAN:  Because all the traffic was about Marilyn Monroe? 
 
WOLFE:  That’s right!  [Laughter]  
 
SULLIVAN:  So this was as part of your graduate studies while you were at Michigan that you 
did this. 
 
WOLFE:  I had a full-time job at Michigan, and I did my graduate work about two courses a 
semester.  So this was part of my full-time job. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And your full-time job at that point was?  Can you describe that for us? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, for the Korean thing, it hadn’t gelled yet.  They hadn’t found out what to do 
with me yet, but I came back and I joined the infrared lab.  I initially worked in radiometry, but 
then I was put in charge of an information center for infrared.  The job I had then was to make 
sure that information about infrared was getting to everybody who needed it.  In those early days 
of infrared, there was a lot of stuff going on that people didn't know about, and I was the person 
with the responsibility to make sure that the information got around. 
 
SULLIVAN:  To whom? 
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WOLFE:  Everybody who needed it.  These were most -- Well, it was the Office of Naval 
Research Contracts, so it was to military contractors and to government military people, too. 
 
SULLIVAN:  So did you sort of fall into working in an area that had heavy duty military 
applications or were you specifically interested at some point in doing work with military 
applications? 
 
WOLFE:  That’s what was going on in the laboratory.  We had a big military contract, and that’s 
what was happening.  So I guess you could say I fell into it. 
 
SULLIVAN:  So you had never heard of infrared before you decided to take it on?  Was it as 
new a field as you anticipated it being at that point? 
 
WOLFE:  Yes, it was.  Yes, it was. 
 
SULLIVAN:  What was going on in that field at that time that was exciting and interesting that 
you were involved in? 
 
WOLFE:  You mean in the first days?  Because I was in the infrared lab for almost 15 years. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Yeah, in the first days. 
 
WOLFE:  The first days?  We were developing infrared reconnaissance devices that would go 
into airplanes, and we could do thermal mapping and find out where people were and 
applications like that.  Also, those were the very early days of ICBMs, and we were part of the 
development and evaluation of ICBM detection systems using infrared techniques.  Oh, and the 
sidewinder missile, which was an infrared air-to-air missile. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And you started at Michigan in this position around 1953. 
 
WOLFE:  I went to the University of Michigan in the summer of ’53.  I got the position for the 
information transfer about two or three years later. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And somewhere in there you found out about the Optical Society of America and 
joined. 
 
WOLFE:  That’s right. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Tell me a little bit about what you learned about that society and why you joined 
it. 
 
WOLFE:  Well, infrared techniques are optical, and there was a fair amount of infrared 
information being presented at various meetings of the Optical Society.  So it was my 
responsibility, actually, to go to Optical Society meetings to see what was going on.  They were a 
great group of guys and it was a lot of good information, so I joined. 
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SULLIVAN:  Was your first contact then with a local chapter?  [No.]  Or was it national? 
 
WOLFE:  Yeah, it was the national.  Probably a couple of the national meetings I went to. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you remember the first one that you attended? 
 
WOLFE:  No.  [Laughs] 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you remember anything that struck you early on about the Society and its 
activities as being particularly interesting, useful, helpful to you? 
 
WOLFE:  Well certainly the material was useful, but I think maybe the part I liked best is that 
the people were great to get along with.  They were ready to share.  They had interesting stories.  
They were a bunch of really good guys, and guy for me is a bisexual word. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Understood.  Although I don't imagine that…  I imagine that the meetings were 
pretty heavily male at that point. 
 
WOLFE:  They were.  They were. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you have any recollections of specific stories that people shared with you?  Do 
you have a reminiscence of any of those early meetings, something that came out of them, a 
good story that you’d like to spill? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, one story I do remember is it involved John Strong, who is a famous member of 
our society, who was a famous member of our society.  Mary Warga presented to him a fishing 
rod for some reason that I don't really remember, but John lost it from there on in.  He could not 
really run the meeting; he was too entranced with his fishing rod.  [Chuckles]  And to see a 
somber guy like that, who appears to be somber but really isn’t, that was fascinating.  Some 
years later John came and worked in my lab for about a half a year, and it was great working 
with him. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Professor Wolfe, I don't have a lot of information about your association with, 
your activities with the Society over the years.  I know that from ’91 to ’94 you were the editor 
of the Handbook of Optics, or an editor. 
 
WOLFE:  I did a section or two, a chapter or two.  I don't think I was -- In the first Handbook of 
Optics, the editor was—oh, I forget his name, but we can look that up.  But we had two editors.  
Bill Vaughan was the second editor.  I think with Stan Ballard we did a couple of chapters on 
optical materials. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I don't know a lot about the Handbook.  Do you want to -- Can you talk about that 
and being involved in that? 
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WOLFE:  There were two handbooks.  One was a single copy, maybe four or five inches thick, 
that we did back, I guess it was in the ’90s with Bill Vaughan and so on, and we contributed to 
that.  People liked it.  It had a lot of good information.  It was a handbook, not a textbook, and it 
had a lot of information about the materials you can use, the properties of air, properties of sea 
water and so on.  But now about seven years ago, I guess, Mike Bass redid the Handbook and it 
is now a four-volume handbook, each volume a couple inches thick, on all those properties 
greatly expanded.  I had the pleasure of being an associate editor and being responsible for 
maybe 20, 25 chapters. 
 
SULLIVAN:  What was that process like? 
 
WOLFE:  Hard work.  [Laughs]  Yeah.  You know, my chapters were mostly all applied optics:  
things like lens design, things like scattering theory, and so on.  So I found the best people I 
could to get those chapters done, and in my fashion, when they sent their chapter in, I worked it 
over pretty hard.  We had some interesting discussions about how to do different chapters and 
how to say things and so on. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Was there a group then of associate editors who got together to talk about how the 
chapters fit? 
 
WOLFE:  Mike Bass was the editor, and then there were three or four of us as associate editors. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Was that a very collaborative process or…? 
 
WOLFE:  The associate editors really didn't collaborate with each other.  We collaborated with 
Mike.  One guy was responsible for most of the stuff involving vision.  I, as I said, did most of 
the applied things.  Then there were people who did things like detector theory and solid state 
and optical doubling and things like that. 
 
SULLIVAN:  The other big item on my list for you is that you were on the annual meeting 
program committee 1995 and 1996.  You were a member of that committee? 
 
WOLFE:  I think that was when we met here. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Oh, okay.  Can you talk to me a little bit about preparing for that meeting and what 
went into that? 
 
WOLFE:  That was how many years ago? 
 
SULLIVAN:  ’95, ’96. 
 
WOLFE:  Yeah, right.  That’s about 12, 13 years ago.  If it was indeed, and it doesn't sound quite 
right (the meeting here), our big responsibility was hosting one of the receptions.  My wife and I 
got the Historic House in Tucson and set up the catering and did that kind of thing.  I can't 
remember working very hard on a program committee, on a program because that pretty much 
takes care of itself. 
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SULLIVAN:  Are there other capacities in which you have participated in the activities of the 
Society that--   
 
WOLFE:  Oh yeah. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Yeah.  Tell me about those. 
 
WOLFE:  I was chairman of the technical group on radiometry, and for that I would arrange 
meetings and informal get-togethers on problems we had in radiometry.  That lasted a few years. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you remember around when? 
 
WOLFE:  No.  [Laughs]   
 
SULLIVAN:  ’70s?  ’80s? 
 
WOLFE:  20-some years ago? 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Sometime in the ’80s. 
 
WOLFE:  Yeah, probably.  Maybe even earlier than that.  Roughly the same time, I was 
chairman of the Optical Materials technical group.  Same kind of responsibility, same kind of 
things that we did. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Tell me about the technical groups. 
 
WOLFE:  The Society set them up.  I don't know if they still exist now or not.  But they set them 
up for people with specific ideas and specific applications to be able to get together and trade 
information on an informal basis.  Not papers, not presentations, but let’s just talk about things.  I 
do remember in the radiometry group, one of the discussions we had to some extent was what do 
we do about basic radiometric standards?  This eventually led to the Bureau—and I still call 
them the National Bureau of Standards.  The Bureau developed a self-calibrating detector, which 
was a whole step away from fundamental radiometric calibration. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And the idea for that or the impetus for that came out of this technical group? 
 
WOLFE:  That’s right. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Anything similar--   
 
WOLFE:  You know, I can remember some of that pretty well.  I mean we said, “Hey, we’ve 
changed our standards of time to transitions in atomic systems, but we haven't done anything 
about radiometry.  Why don't we apply that kind of thinking to the business of radiometric 
standards?”  That’s what brought it on. 
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SULLIVAN:  How has that been an important advance or change? 
 
WOLFE:  It’s a better standard than we’ve had for fundamental radiation.  When you’re making 
measurements, you need standards to go by, so it has really increased by I think about an order of 
magnitude of what we could do in the way of radiometric calibration.  So it was a good thing. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Who uses those standards and in what context? 
 
WOLFE:  Is it redundant to say radiometrists?  [Laughs] 
 
SULLIVAN:  [Laughter]  A little bit.  Tell me a little bit more about who they are and how they 
work. 
 
WOLFE:  You know, if I want to measure the amount of radiation for any reason whatsoever, I 
may want to measure for an application like is there thermal leakage in my house?  If I want to 
make that kind of measurement, I need to calibrate my radiometer, which is the device that does 
that measurement.  So if I have a calibration standard to calibrate the radiometer, then I can make 
the measurement.  Otherwise I’m not doing anything right. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I also have a note to talk to you about…oh, that you served a term as director-at-
large for OSA? 
 
WOLFE:  I wouldn't say at large.  I mean OSA has had its officers and its directors, and I was a 
director for a couple of years. 
 
SULLIVAN:  So you served on the board of directors? 
 
WOLFE:  That’s right. 
 
SULLIVAN:  What did you learn during those years about the Society?  Coming into your term 
of service on the board of directors, what did you know about the Society and how it ran?  What 
did you find out when you joined the board? 
 
WOLFE:  I don't think I found out anything special.  Now let me explain this to you because it 
sounds kind of strange.  But I had a close relationship with Stan Ballard from early on.  From 
something like 1956, 1957, he was a consultant to me to do some of my work at this information 
place, and we became very good friends.  As you know, Stan had been active in the Optical 
Society for years and years.  He had been anything…every position that you can think of.  So I 
knew an awful lot about the Society from associating with Stan. 
 
SULLIVAN:  What sort of things did you and Stan talk about about the Society? 
 
WOLFE:  Politics, whether the Society ought to go international, where the meetings ought to be 
held.  Should there be repeat meetings?  Because he was meetings chairman for sometime.  
Should you always go back to Rochester?  Well of course, being from optical sciences, my 
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answer is no.  But should you move around the country or should you pick several different 
places that you know how to do…that kind of thing. 
 
SULLIVAN:  The topic of the Society’s going international has certainly been a large one over 
the last couple of decades. 
 
WOLFE:  That’s right. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Can you speak to that?  What’s your perspective on it?  Good thing, bad thing, 
troublesome thing? 
 
WOLFE:  It’s a very complicated issue, very, very.  As you may or may not know, I was 
president of SPIE for a term, and we had long discussions with OSA.  You know, it turns out 
probably there is a 50 to 60% overlap in membership between SPIE and OSA.  SPIE had a lot of 
troubles in interacting with the European community, and I think OSA has had some of the same.  
I’m more familiar with the SPIE version because people in Europe in general are proud of their 
heritage, just as we are, and having an American optical society operate in Europe doesn't sit 
altogether well. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And yet I know that the Optical Society is now having international meetings at 
least every other year. 
 
WOLFE:  Sure.  And they work.  They work.  But you know, they can have a meeting and that's 
all right.  But having the Europeans become part of the Optical Society of America in some way 
or another is something I don't think will ever happen.  But they’re happy to attend our meetings, 
and I think that’s a good thing.  I don't think there’s anything wrong with us holding meetings 
wherever we want to hold them, and if they come, they come. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you think that expanding OSA’s international presence is an important thing 
for the Society to do for its own future? 
 
WOLFE:  I don't think so.  I surely don't think it will hurt.  I think there is plenty of optics going 
on in the U.S., and it’s increasing every day.  It’s increasing incredibly.  So I think OSA can be a 
very healthy organization without really pushing the international part of it. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  You did mention your membership in SPIE and your term as president 
there.  I’d like for you to talk for a little bit about the two societies.  I know there were talks 
about their possibly merging at one point.  [Yes.]  Let’s have your take on all of that. 
 
WOLFE:  I was president of SPIE when we really talked about some kind of merger, and it came 
very close.  It finally got voted down by I think one vote.  I mean we were that close.  As I look 
back on it, that might have been good.  The way we are now is not bad.  There’s a lot of 
cooperation going on between the two societies, and you think look, there can be a competition 
for membership.  There can be a competition for meetings and attendance at the meetings.  But I 
think there’s enough for both societies to do very well.  I know OSA has worked kind of hard on 
getting into the engineering side of optics.  My preference would be that they didn't push that too 
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hard because there’s plenty other to do, and that’s the kind of stuff that SPIE does.  Each society 
does its own thing and does it well, so if it were up to me, OSA would be more on the theoretical 
and more physics-like things, and SPIE would be on more of the application and engineering 
kind of things and we’ll get along just fine.  We’ll get along fine anyway. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Would you characterize your own career and interests as being predominantly 
applications or predominantly theory? 
 
WOLFE:  Definitely applications, but I’ve had my excursions into theory.  In particular, I 
worked very hard to understand the theory of particulate scattering, but that was within the end 
of being able to understand and reduce the kinds of scattering that happens in infrared optical 
systems.  So yes, there’s been a lot of theory going on, but it’s always been with an end in mind.  
So I think I am an engineer, no matter how much theory I do. 
 
SULLIVAN:  If the OSA dedicated itself entirely to the theory side and left the application side 
entirely to SPIE, would you still see a reason to belong to both societies? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, I don't know if you were trying to state my position.   
 
SULLIVAN:  I wasn't necessarily.  I’m trying to clarify. 
 
WOLFE:  But if you were, you didn't quite get it right, okay?  I am not proposing that OSA 
become all theory, but I’m proposing that OSA do the more physics-like things.  Now that may 
be applications of non-linear optics, all right?  But if it were all theory, it would probably die.  I 
don't propose that at all.  But the more…  Yeah, I don't know how else to say it.  But the more 
physics-like things that involve non-linear optics and maybe fiber optics and whatnot on an 
experimental basis, I think that would be fine.  But not just theory. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Then would you still see a reason for your own self to belong to both societies? 
 
WOLFE:  Oh sure.  You know, I just pointed out that I went fairly deeply into the theory of 
scattering for an application, and I would continue my membership in OSA following the theory. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I’ve gotten a kind of picture of a somewhat fragmented constituency for OSA in 
terms of its membership, and I guess constituency more broadly even than membership:  people 
who are very involved on the national level versus people who are predominantly only interested 
in local section activity, people who are interested in specific kinds of meetings that OSA holds, 
but not necessarily OSA membership as a whole or subscription to journals.  Do you think that 
that’s a fairly accurate picture of the state of the Society? 
 
WOLFE:  That’s hard for me to say.  You probably realize I’ve been retired for about 12 years 
now, and I have not been very active in OSA activities.  I do recognize that there are lots of 
people who go to the OFC meetings, and I don't think they interact with the people who do the 
lens design meetings, and there have been the lens design meetings as well.  So I would say there 
are some dichotomies between different disciplines.  I can't speak to dichotomies between 
national meetings versus local meetings.  There probably are, but I don't know. 
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SULLIVAN:  Did you ever see that in your own experience when you were more active in the 
Society?  In your own career, in your own Society activities, did you think, “Oh yeah, I meet a 
lot of people at the national meetings, but I also meet a lot of people in the local meetings who 
don't go to the national meetings”? 
 
WOLFE:  Sure.  That’s certainly true.  You know, some people can't afford to go to the national 
meetings.  The lucky ones of us had contract support or maybe company support.  A local 
meeting you can go to.  You just drive across town.  But lots of people can't afford to go the 
national meetings. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Then in what ways did you find your participation in the Society at the national 
level to be helpful, beneficial, necessary to the work that you did? 
 
WOLFE:  Maybe the most important thing is getting to know all the people.  Now what that 
means is even today, if I have a question about something or other in optics, I know who to call, 
and he or she will talk back to me and give me the answer.  Yeah, that relationship is really very 
important.  It’s the business of working with your colleagues and having your colleagues work 
with you.  That to me is maybe the most important part of the Optical Society. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I know one of the Optical Society’s emphases in relatively recent decades has 
been on education and outreach.  Have you seen that happening?  Have you participated in that?  
Do you have insight into the importance of that? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, I have not participated in OSA’s outreach.  But obviously I taught optics here 
for almost 30 years, and what I’m doing right now is going around to Rotary people, Elks, 
assisted living places and talking about optics in our lives.  So I’m doing that kind of outreach, 
not necessarily as part of OSA, but part of my giving back to society what optics has given to 
me. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Would you like to see that…  Do you see a benefit in those kinds of activities 
coming under OSA’s umbrella?  I mean has it occurred to you that this is something that OSA 
should know that I’m doing and maybe we can organize a larger effort in this area? 
 
WOLFE:  I hadn’t thought about that because this has been going on for less than a year, all 
right?  But now that you bring it up, if OSA would like to ship me around here and there to talk 
to people about that, I’d be very happy to do it.  I love to do that kind of outreach. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I want to go back to the--   
 
WOLFE:  But by the way, let me interrupt for a second.  It is incredible the number of places you 
find optics in our lives.  It’s absolutely incredible.  I have three slide presentations, each with 50 
different slides on different optics in our lives.  It’s amazing.  I’ll give you one example for the 
fun of it.  The citrus industry of Florida does remote sensing over the orange groves in Brazil 
because Brazil announces what their orange crops are going to be.  If they inflate, prices go 
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down, and if they deflate, prices go up.  So Florida wants to know what Brazil is really doing.  I 
thought you might like that. 
 
SULLIVAN:  That’s fascinating!  Yeah.   
 
WOLFE:  One more for the fun of it. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Yes, please. 
 
WOLFE:  It’s a thing called a mechitza.  Never heard of a mechitza, right?  You know what a 
one-way mirror is.  Okay.  Well, this is a specially designed one-way mirror that you erect down 
the middle of an orthodox Jewish temple.  Now what this does is allow the orthodox men to 
worship without being distracted by seeing their women and allows the women to keep track of 
their men. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Wow!  When did that start?  
 
WOLFE:  I don't know when that started, but I’ve known about it for about four or five years. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Huh!  I’m doing some work for the National Museum of American Jewish History 
in Philadelphia, and I haven't heard about that.  So now I’m making a mental note.  I’ll have to 
look into that for my other life! 
 
WOLFE:  There you go. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I wanted to circle back to your time on the board of directors and ask you a little 
bit about what were major issues that the board of directors was grappling with at that time.  
What was it?  I mean do you have any stories you want to share about what were the 
preoccupations of the board then? 
 
WOLFE:  I have no recollection at that time.  I think I was on the board in 1960-something. 
 
SULLIVAN:  So that’s actually pretty early in your membership in the Society. 
 
WOLFE:  It was.  It was. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I mean comparatively. 
 
WOLFE:  Yeah, yeah.  I really don't know. 
 
SULLIVAN:  How did you come to serve on the board? 
 
WOLFE:  I was fairly active.  I was nominated for the Adolph Lomb Medal, so they knew about 
me because they had been reading my background and so on.  They invited me to be on the 
Adolph Lomb committee.  Obviously I was head of two technical groups, so my participation 
like that made me obvious, I think.  Or at least they knew who I was. 
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SULLIVAN:  At that time, were you…  Well, let’s see.  In the 1960s, the laser was relatively 
new… 
 
WOLFE:  True. 
 
SULLIVAN:  …and was certainly beginning, I think, to shape the activities of the Society; move 
it in different directions.  Was that an issue in talk about how the Society could best serve its 
members, what the future of the Society was going to be? 
 
WOLFE:  Not until much later, and that’s when the Society went through the issue of whether to 
change its name to I think it was Optics and Photonics or something like that.  Yeah, it was 
Optics and Photonics.  Most of us old-timers said, “No.  Photonics is part of optics, so we don't 
need to change the society name, but maybe we can do a better job of recognizing that photonics 
is part of what the Society is all about.” 
 
SULLIVAN:  Were there suggestions for how that might happen? 
 
WOLFE:  Well, we have Optics and Photonics News right now.  I think it just happened 
naturally because there were a number of people who were really doing photonics who were in 
the Society.  As you know, this is a member-driven kind of a society, and they brought up the 
topics and would say, “Hey, let’s have a meeting on…” whatever it was.  You know, it might 
have been detectors.  It might have been non-linear optics, but something like that. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Were there things that you recall--  Not necessarily just limiting your perspective 
to the time that you were on the board, but over your tenure as a member of the Society, were 
there things that you felt the Society was doing particularly well that were real strengths of the 
Society? 
 
WOLFE:  I thought that this collegial business was the best thing ever.  I can't emphasize enough 
that having all these friends and colleagues who I could share my experiences with and get help 
from was one of the best things it could ever do.  Now one of the other things that it did very 
well for a relatively small part of the Society was the international lens design contest.  That was 
always very interesting for all—but it was only lens designers. 
 
SULLIVAN:  But I don't know about that contest.  Tell me about it. 
 
WOLFE:  Well, somebody, and it varied from year to year, but one of the guys like maybe Bob 
Shannon or maybe—what was his name at Rochester?—Bob Hopkins, maybe they got together 
with a couple other colleagues and they said, “Okay.  Now here is the problem.  We need you to 
design a lens that does thus and such.”  Then all these guys, everybody in the business who 
wanted to be known, got to work to see if they could design the best lens that accomplished those 
particular features. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And was there a--   
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WOLFE:  There was no prize.  [Laughter]  The prize was winning. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Was the winner announced in a journal or at a meeting? 
 
WOLFE:  Oh sure.  We always knew who the winner of the lens design contest was. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Were there areas in which you felt the Society was missing opportunities to serve 
its membership, areas that you think maybe…especially with your perspective from SPIE.  
Perhaps you could contemplate weaknesses of the OSA during your term as member. 
 
WOLFE:  You know, you can look at it and say, “What are we trying to do?”  To me what you 
were trying to do was disseminate information that was useful to people and promote the growth 
of optics, and those ends were being met.  There might have been a local group that wasn't as 
strong as they should be.  There might have been some kind of politics going on.  But I think by 
and large, across the board the Society was strong.  I can't identify a particular weakness. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  I am running low on pre-ordained topics to bring up with you, so I’m going 
to go ahead and turn this over to you if there are areas of reminiscence, recollection, things that 
we haven't touched on in terms of your activities with the Society, what it’s meant in your career.  
It’s an open-ended question, and it’s yours to take where you will. 
 
WOLFE:  Well, I’ll give you a little anecdote that may or may not fit that.  But it’s one of the 
things that I remember fondly…not at first.  It was a meeting here in Tucson, and Emil Wolf was 
there with his lady friend.  I went up to Emil and said, “This is an introduction I’ve always 
wanted to make.  Mrs. Wolfe, meet Mrs. Wolf,” and she looked at me and said, “But I’m not 
Mrs. Wolf,” and you can imagine how I felt at that point.  But the good part of it is about a year 
later we met again and she said, “Bill, I have made you an honest man!”  [Laughter]  
 
SULLIVAN:  She had become Mrs. Wolf by then, huh?   
 
WOLFE:  Yes.  Ask your question.  Well, one of the things I did fairly recently, and I’m happy 
with the way it has finally turned out, is the Optical Engineer’s Desk Reference.  Have you heard 
about that at all?  [No.]  It’s essentially a follow-on or maybe a competitor to the Handbook.  It is 
another handbook, and I was the editor of that handbook.  Pleasantly enough, both societies 
supported that.  It was a joint effort.  I mean I did the job, but it was a joint effort between the 
two societies, which is one of the things I was very appreciative of. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you think there’s more room for cooperation and joint efforts between the two? 
 
WOLFE:  I sure do.  I sure do. 
 
SULLIVAN:  In specific areas? 
 
WOLFE:  I haven't thought about that much lately, but I don't see why.  As I said before, I mean 
there’s a lot going on in optics, and the field is growing all over the place.  I can see people 
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joining, you know, the two societies joining and doing good for each other.  I would like to see 
more cooperation, but I don't know exactly where. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Where are some of the areas in optics that you think are the highest growth areas? 
 
WOLFE:  Mmm, mmm.  I’m thinking mostly of applications.  Remote sensing.  Infrared 
imaging, which as you may know has just gotten into Cadillacs now. 
 
SULLIVAN:  No, I hadn’t known that. 
 
WOLFE:  Yeah.  If you can afford to buy a Cadillac, you can probably afford to pay $2,000 for 
an infrared camera, which is much better at night than just using headlights.  Firefighters are now 
using infrared cameras, and when they get to a wall for instance, they can tell, “Is there trouble 
on the other side?  Don't break the wall.”  They can also see where the seat of the fire is.  You 
can put these cameras in planes, and we can see the edges of forest fires so we don't drop the 
smoke-eaters in the wrong place.  So I see a lot of new applications for infrared imagers.  One of 
the things that has recently happened, yeah, over the last five or ten years, is we now have 
infrared imagers that do not have to be cooled to very low temperatures.  So they’re cheaper, and 
they’re much easier to use.  I see a big explosion in that.  If it were me, there would be no more 
visible cameras watching parking lots or for other security uses.  They would all be infrared. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And the advantage then would be? 
 
WOLFE:  All right.  In the first place, what you do is you go put up a sign, and you say, “This 
area being surveilled by infrared cameras.”  So now the guys can't see.  The perpetrators cannot 
see what they’re doing, what you’re doing.  You get awfully good images of them.  They’re 
bright, hot spots.  The astronomers would love it because you wouldn't have to light the parking 
lots. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I can see a potential safety drawback there just as a single woman in a dark 
parking lot.  Whether there’s an infrared camera there or not, I mean I’ve got to know that help is 
really right around the corner if there’s a perpetrator lurking. 
 
WOLFE:  What’s the difference between having all the lights on or knowing that there’s an 
infrared camera there? 
 
SULLIVAN:  Psychological perhaps. 
 
WOLFE:  I think so.  I think so. 
 
SULLIVAN:  As a person whose area of research interest over the years was outside of lasers, in 
my own experience doing some of the research for this, I’ve seen how big a driver lasers were 
for the development of the Society.  I guess we talked a little bit about this before, and partly it’s 
on my mind because the 50th anniversary is coming up in 2010 and OSA is very concerned about 
celebrating the anniversary of the laser.  But it’s helpful to me to talk to people whose 
perspectives are from outside the field of lasers.   
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WOLFE:  Right. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you feel like the Optical Society has been doing a good enough job at keeping 
matters of interest for stuff outside the field of lasers as well? 
 
WOLFE:  Outside the field of lasers?  Oh yeah.  Oh yeah.  In my book, a laser is a tool.  I know 
there are people who develop lasers, and more power to them.  But what I want is a simple, 
useful, powerful…and I have used a lot of lasers.  But I’m a laser user and not a laser designer.  
And that’s important stuff to know about, too.  What are the properties of lasers that we can now 
use?   

One fairly interesting example is when I went to Poland in 1989 to give an address at the 
Polish chapter of SPIE, it was all about lasers.  Well, I don't work in lasers, so I bought a laser 
pointer and said, “Well, this is my contribution to lasers.”  The laser pointer was $200!  Now I’m 
giving these little talks on optics for the layman, optics in our lives, and my wife thought that I 
ought to have a laser pointer.  I mean you’re going to do a talk in optics and not have a laser?  So 
she went to Walgreens and bought one for $4.  That says something about what’s happened to 
the field of lasers.  So you know, they’re useful.  They’re very useful.  They were incredibly 
exciting when they first came out.  I think most of us can now put lasers in context.  There are 
people who design lasers like there are people who design lenses, like people who design 
cameras.  But lasers fit as a part of the Optical Society’s spectrum of applications and disciplines. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Do you see the ongoing…  I mean speculate as need be.  But do you see the 
ongoing growth in Society activities, membership allure, like pull for people, to be irrespective 
of further developments in lasers? 
 
WOLFE:  I guess one way to say that is the Society is going to grow whether or not they 
continue to develop lasers, whether they continue to develop interest in lasers.  I think I just said 
this.  Lasers are one discipline in the many disciplines of optics.  I guess you could argue, “Hey, 
forget all about lasers.  The Society will still be successful,” but I don't think they should forget 
all about lasers; it’s part of optics.  It’s an important part of optics. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Are there specific or even general areas in which you’d like to see the Optical 
Society concentrate its activities and attentions in the coming years? 
 
WOLFE:  All of optics.  Yeah.  You know, I think I’ve kind of said that.  If it’s optical, the 
Society ought to be involved in it. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I’m sure there is a student chapter here.  Are you finding your students impressed 
by the Optical Society, wanting to join, wanting to take part? 
 
WOLFE:  I have not been active in the local society here, and I can't answer the question 
directly.  But this is not the place to ask.  The Optical Science College is so impressive and so 
exciting all of itself that OSA kind of pales when you’re here. 
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SULLIVAN:  Okay!  I will come back then to ask you if there are other anecdotes or 
recollections or reminiscences you want to share. 
 
WOLFE:  Okay.  Let me think a little bit. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Take your time. 
 
WOLFE:  I guess one of the things to think about way back when is when the Applied Optics got 
founded, it was during a Society meeting in Boston.  There were two things going on.  They 
wanted to get John Howard to be the editor of Infrared Physics, which is a commercial journal, 
and they wanted to get John Howard to be editor of Applied Optics.  There were meetings, and 
people were running up and down the hall, in and out, and there was just incredible tenseness in 
the air about how this would all shake down.  Finally, John became editor of Applied Optics, and 
I think it was Sid Passman who became the editor of Infrared Physics, which later on became 
Infrared Physics and Technology, which later on I was editor of for a while. 
 
SULLIVAN:  That’s a publication of the OSA? 
 
WOLFE:  No.  Infrared Physics?  [Yes.]  No.  It is now a publication of Elsevier.  Like I said, 
it’s a commercial journal.  More anecdotes? 
 
SULLIVAN:  If you’ve got them.  Now is your chance! 
 
WOLFE:  Now is my chance.  I think I’ve kind of run out.  I need stimulation of some kind. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  Well, there’s coffee over there.  I’ll see if I can think of anything else.  We 
do have some time to fill if you want to say more, and we can certainly turn off the cameras and 
the lights and chat for a little bit and see if something else comes to mind.  I mean I’m content to 
just have—if you have a kind of summation of how you feel the Society has changed or its role 
for its members or anything about its importance, why you would recommend, if you would 
recommend that your students consider joining.  You know, anything sort of an overarching.  
You’ve got 40-some years of perspective on this society. 
 
WOLFE:  Mm-hmm [yes].  It’s a great society.  I’m delighted to have been a member, and as I 
say, I would encourage all of our students to become members for this collegiality.  It’s more 
than just having good friends.  It’s a tool.  I think it’s a very important tool.  As I say, there are a 
lot of people I can pick up the phone and I can call and get an answer about something or other.  
Now one thing I haven't gotten an answer about is how many members there were in 1947. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And you’d like to have that answer because? 
 
WOLFE:  I’d love to have that answer!  [Laughter]  
 
SULLIVAN:  Why? 
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WOLFE:  I’m working on a patent case right now, and one of the citations in the patent case is 
the Dennis and Hadley paper.  Dennis and Hadley was published in JOSA in 1947.  So it’s 
important to know not only that it was in the literature, but that it was available to a lot of people. 
 
SULLIVAN:  How widely read it was, yeah.  Well, that’s really quite interesting.  Have you 
asked Chad if he could find out how many members there were? 
 
WOLFE:  Not yet.  I emailed back to somebody who sent me some questionnaires and I haven't 
gotten any answers. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Yeah, Chad would be a good person to ask.  I mean I know that as I did a sort of 
semi-thorough review of Optics News and OPN News, when that shift happened, periodically 
there would be the results of member surveys published.  I just don't remember in what year.  I 
mean I could sift through… 
 
WOLFE:  Right.  Probably not in ’47. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Yeah, I don't think so, although I do think there was something around then.  The 
other thing would be I wonder if board meeting minutes would have a discussion of how big the 
membership was.  There must be some way to get at that. 
 
WOLFE:  There must be a way.  I know that my membership number is about 4000. 
 
SULLIVAN:  And you joined in ’55. 
 
WOLFE:  And I joined in ’55. 
 
SULLIVAN:  But that doesn't necessarily tell you very much.   
 
WOLFE:  No, no, no.  Okay, now the other thing.  What you’ve got to do is you’ve got to buy a 
book on optics. 
 
SULLIVAN:  I have a few. 
 
WOLFE:  You probably don't have…oh geez, what is the title of it?  I don't know, but it’s my 
book on optics for the layman. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Oh, excellent!  I will look for it. 
 
MALE:  You don't remember the title! 
 
WOLFE:  Optics Made Clear.   
 
SULLIVAN:  Optics Made Clear would be extremely beneficial to me because I’ve got books 
that seem to be optics made obfuscated.   
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MALE:  Did you ask about the future, what he thinks of the future? 
 
SULLIVAN:  Yes, in a couple of different ways. 
 
MALE:  Backseat driving. 
 
SULLIVAN:  That’s okay.  I’ll take it. 
 
WOLFE:  The mechitza is described in there, and so are the orange groves. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Great! 
 
WOLFE:  Yeah.  It’s divided up into several things.  I’m going to push for it.  You’ve got to buy 
it from SPIE, but that’s all right.  The front end is a layman’s treatment of optic theory, right?  
Don't start there.  The second chapter is optics in nature:  mirages, rainbows, blue sky, that kind 
of stuff.  The third chapter is optical applications.  Start there.  You’ll read about the mechitza, 
the orange groves, and the other stuff, and then go back to the other.  And the last—I found this 
very interesting—is optics in very important steps in physics.  Let’s think about physics for a 
minute.  But optics proved the heliocentric theory of the universe.  That was number one, okay?  
It was optics that started quantum theory.  Do you remember that at all?  No. 
 
SULLIVAN:  We’re doing Einstein now? 
 
WOLFE:  No, this was Planck.  Planck was describing black body radiation, the perfect 
radiation, and he had to assume that the things that were radiating were quantized.  He never 
liked it; he never believed it was really true, but he had to believe that they were quantized.  
Einstein described the photoelectric effect in terms of quantum theory, okay?  Relativity is 
limited by the fact that nothing goes faster than the speed of light, and the Big Bang theory of the 
origin of the universe was verified by an experiment a couple of years ago, and John Mather just 
got the Nobel Prize for that.  So really critical things in the history of physics were all optics.  
That’s the last part of the book. 
 
SULLIVAN:  We’ll do the future thing one more time. 
 
WOLFE:  All right.  What do I see for the future of the Optical Society?  [Yes.]  I think the 
simple thing is more of the same.  I would love--  You know, I saw the balance of theory and 
practicality all through, and I think the meeting schedule is about right.  They have one annual 
meeting a year for everybody, and they have a couple specials like the OFC and what’s the other 
one?  CLEO.  I see more of the same.  I don't see any reason to change the format or what they’re 
doing.  Do more of the same. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okay.  The only other thing that I was going to ask you about was the journals and 
the publications. 
 
WOLFE:  I’m not reading them anymore. 
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SULLIVAN:  When you were, were they…? 
 
WOLFE:  What I did was read JOSA and Applied Optics.  I didn't read every paper in them, 
obviously, but those were the journals I read. 
 
SULLIVAN:  Okey doke. 
 
WOLFE:  We’re done, huh? 
 
SULLIVAN:  We’re done.  Thank you very much, Professor Wolfe.  I really appreciate it. 
 
WOLFE:  Sure. 


